College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

November 19, 2001

Revised
Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Kathy Burleson, Erin Lemke, Jenny Pennaz, Martha Flanders, Tom Soulen, Anne Pusey, Stu Goldstein, Jane Phillips, Margaret Chen, Kathie Peterson, John Anderson, Kathy Ball; Dean Elde (guest)

The revised minutes of November 5 meeting were approved. 
New business
a.  Proposed modified course, Introduction to Neuroscience for Graduate Students, NSci 5101, 3 credits.  Martha Flanders introduced this proposal which is geared toward graduate students in Psychology or allied majors who need this course as a prerequisite to completing a minor in Neuroscience.  It has been discussed by both the Psychology and Neuroscience Departments and by the graduate program and has been approved by all three groups.  Graduate students will write a term paper in addition to the other requirements stipulated for undergraduates.  Members wondered if undergraduates could register for 5101 and the answer is no.  Permission is required from the instructor.  Kathie Peterson wondered how students are to find the instructor in order to obtain a signature.  Martha stated that a better option is to require a departmental signature which can be supplied through Kris Bettin, so the symbol was changed to the ( sign.  John Anderson wondered whether this course needs approval by the Medical School, and apparently it does.  Martha asked if we could approve it and then send it to them.  A motion was made and seconded that the course has the approval of the CBS Educational Policy Committee, and it passed unanimously.  John Anderson will send an e-mail to the Medical School apprising them of this fact. 

b.  Other new business.  John Anderson reported that he had received  a memo from Craig Swan advertising a Summer Academic Enrichment in Science Program for students in grades 7-12.  He wondered who might be interested in this program.  Jane Phillips replied that perhaps the Science Museum might want to be involved and volunteered to forward the information to them.

Old business
a.  Update on EEB course proposal, Biogeochemical Processes, EEB 4xxx.  Kathy Ball reported that the EEB Curriculum Committee has approved this course and Kathie Peterson has assigned it a course number.  There was some confusion about whether the quarter course prerequisites need to be included and John Anderson will review the schedule information with Kathie Peterson to sort this out.  John stated that the time scale for submitting this course to the Council on Liberal Education would be too protracted, so he will delay submitting it for a theme requirement until a future date.  Meanwhile Jim Cotner can begin to advertise the course.

b.  Ramifications of Yudof proposal to require permission for students to register for fewer than 13 credits.  Dean Elde was present to discuss this problem and provided an article from The Chronicle of Higher Education   titled “Colleges and Lawmakers Push Students to Graduate in 4 Years”.  Previously EPC members were given copies of a memorandum from President Yudof concerning graduation rates.  Dean Elde stated that President Yudof encourages friendly amendments to his proposal and wonders how to make it more effective.  Kathie Peterson suggested that one option might be to have a flat tuition that might cover 30 credits per year.  Realistically, President Yudof’s goal is to have an improved five year graduation rate.  Several problems exist.  Students change their minds about their initial majors and we also need to be concerned with working people who are not degree seeking.  Kathie stated that the real problem exists for those who are degree seeking.  She stated that our freshmen fully expect to graduate within four to five years.  Stu Goldstein suggested that one cause of this problem is that the U has been admitting higher risk students and changing this policy will cause additional problems.  John Anderson stated that there have been many general discussions across campus, so students are becoming more aware of the problem. Jane Phillips asked if CBS would be able to provide enough classroom/lab space if students did increase their graduation rate.  Kathie replied that increasing the pace should make the process more efficient.  She suggested that the EPC hold a forum to elicit student input.  After some discussion, members decided to hold a student forum on Thursday, Dec. 6 from 4:00 to 5:30 p.m.  Students will be asked how this policy will affect them and how it can be improved.  Fliers will be distributed throughout the college and all EPC members are invited to attend.  We will have more information about the forum at our next meeting, December 3.

Announcements
1.  Update on subcommittee to determine a sophomore level research experience.  Jane Phillips reported that the committee has met and determined that there must be more than one option for students.  Students who have completed Biol 1002 will have had different lab experiences than students not completing that course.   The subcommittee feels that there is no easy way to design a single course that may have 250-300 students.  Since CBS has been so successful in promoting research opportunities, now we need to provide them. Janet Schottel wondered how Dean Elde would fund these experiences.  Apparently the initial funding would come from grants; later CBS would need to provide the money.  Kathie stated that CBS has an extensive data base of faculty research interests, but the problem is to explain to students how to use this data base.  Also faculty aren’t always in a position to have students working in their labs.  Jane suggested that students need to know that a research opportunity is just that--an opportunity; it’s not a student’s right. Jane stated that she would like to make a videotape of the coaching that Leslie Schiff does with her Micro majors so it could be widely replayed.  Her model works so well for the Microbiology Department.
Stu Goldstein suggested that in addition to appropriate research skills, students need an adequate academic background in order to carry out research.  Too often, they haven’t been exposed to enough courses to know what really interests them.  Kathie Peterson stated that the Biology Colloquium attempts to address this.  John Anderson wondered if the Colloquium is still fulfilling a need since we now have freshman admission.  Kathy Burleson wondered about the scope of the Colloquium.  Kathie Peterson replied that it introduces students to the realm of biology with both large and small group meetings which alternate on a weekly basis.  The small group meetings provide time for field trips around campus and visits to businesses which hire biology majors.  Enrollment has been running approximately 150 students per semester and students are divided into 3 groups, one of which meets on the St. Paul campus.  The Colloquium is student run and employs 10 student leaders.  Janet Schottel suggested that next semester Kathryn Hanna be invited to an EPC meeting to discuss the current and future roles of the Colloquium.

2.  Kathie Peterson reported that she has been in discussions with the Scheduling Office concerning blockages that are due to scheduling courses at irregular times.  This leads to inefficient use of classroom space.  Apparently 58% of the U’s courses are held at times that do not coincide with official class times with very few courses being scheduled in the afternoon.  She stated that CBS departments have been sent last year’s schedule and asked to schedule next year’s classes according to the suggested ratio:  60% in the morning, 40% in the afternoon.  

The meeting adjourned at 5:40 p.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
